Older People’s Council

Notes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 26 May 2010, 

in Kings House, Room 126. 10.00 – 1.00pm 
Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Harry Steer, Bob Gunnell, Colin Carden, John Barry, Francis Tonks, Jim Buttimer, John Eyles, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Jane Simmons (link officer), Pam Lelliott (notes)
NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1
Apologies and Declarations of Interest 
Jack reported apologies from Dawn Barnett, and that she is standing down as Councillor Representative because of other commitments. The group recorded their appreciation of her contribution to the OPC meetings.
2. Notes/matters arising from 28 April meeting

Accuracy: 

(3)
Reports from Members: Francis said that his training was on the Enter and View scheme, not to review food.

Matters arising:
(3)
John, Colin and Harry plan to attend the Somerset Day Centre 30th Anniversary.   
(10)
AOB: Dignity Board – Jack has spoken with Sara Fulford who agreed that OPC involvement  needs further thought.

AOB:Supporting People Strategy -  comments are needed by mid-June.

3. Reports from Members
Harry nothing to report. 
John E: Dignity - John advised that Sara Fulford has suggested a meeting on the 22 June with Bea Gahagan from Age Concern, a representative from LINk, himself and Jack to consider this. John will advise Jack re venue.

Action John E
Jane: happy to be involved in this and would pass on any information. 
Ed has attended the Trust for Developing Communities networking conference, and found it illuminating, especially Nicky Cambridge’s presentation. He has joined a special interest group on occupational therapy. He applauded the recent LINkletter for its valuable information on healthcare in the City. He has a document “Marketing and Older People” which provides useful information on OP profiles. 
Francis has chaired this month’s Pensioners’ Forum. No progress yet on the Older People’s Day. The PF and the 60+ Action group are to merge: a working party is being set up. There is sufficient funding this year to cover Advocacy and “The Pensioner”. A new management committee is to be set up. The next meeting is 28 June. Jim expressed concern that the PF and the 60+ came from very different backgrounds. Francis said merging them simplifies funding and staffing. OPC Members said they were broadly in agreement with the merger. 
Francis reported that the LINk manager Clare Stevens was worried that the LINk would be replaced by Health Watch, as detailed in the Conservative Manifesto. Jack suggested that the OPC should voice that they are happy with the LINk.

Jane asked how can there be closer links with the PF and 60+. Jack said the OPC have always been keen to form links with other organisations.

Bob reported that Grey Matters held their AGM last week, and with the £500 
 funding from the council they were solvent. Peter Bailey had attended the AGM. They now have a radio optician from Eyesite.

Bob advised about a new system for Warfarin users: blood checks are no longer offered at a Polyclinic. Patients with a stable condition now go to certain local chemists or Boots for a pin-prick check. Patients who are not stable must go to the RSCH blood unit. Bob thought this system would be worse for many older people.

Green waste: there had been another meeting regarding green waste. The latest estimate from the Cityclean for green waste collection was £79, still very high. He is investigating other local agents for lower charges.
Colin had attended three meeting in the last month: the Age Concern Board Meeting; the Housing Support Working Group; and the Housing Management Consultative Committee: one item that was discussed at this meeting was B&H Seaside Community Homes Ltd, a company that refurbishes council homes, but which seems poorly organised. 
Jim advised that he has a problem with the Planning List that he receives. A letter from Jeanette Walsh advised that in future paper copies will be charged at £97pa. Pam will print these and post to Jim.




Action Pam 
John B reported that increasingly Council policy is to make minutes and agendas, etc available only as on-line copies, which is inconvenient for many people and transfers the cost to the user. Jane to pick up on the general issue.
Action Jane

John  reported an invitation to the LSE by an American student studying UK services for older people. While talking with his tutor, it was suggested that OPC might be invited to contribute to some of their future seminars. The OPC had received a Certificate of Appreciation from Tarner and Eastern Road community groups. The new Wellsbourne Health Centre in Whitehawk is causing concern among local older people: access and transport problems, and the relocated pharmacy is providing a poor service. Francis has raised this with the LINk, John B had also raised it at the meeting with Mary Mears.   

 
4.
Chair’s report
Council Leader meeting: Jack reported that they had a very good meeting with Mary Mears. Valerie Pearce and Ian Shurrock were present. 

OPC register: Concerns were again raised about low numbers on the Register, and it was suggested that a letter could be sent to all older people on the bus pass list informing them they were eligible to register. The suggested cost of this letter would be £5000. Jack welcomed this offer (if not the cost). John B to write a follow- up letter to Mary Mears.  




 

Action John B 

The leaflets handed out with the bus passes have not been very effective. Another idea is a promotional advert in City News. Jane suggested a discount card, similar to the Carer’s card, with companies offering discounts to older people. Jane will report back after her next meeting with the Carers.             

Action Jane

The Bridge Community Centre: Mary Mears recognises that this needs continued 
support, and an officer will continue to work with them as the Academy progresses. 
Hove Sea Front: Mary Mears advised that work had started on renovating the railings and shelters, providing new pumps for the lagoon, and improvements to the King Alfred complex, which now offers bookable meeting rooms.      
LINk: 
 The Mental Health Action Group has reformed. Hospital Discharges – HOSC to report on 27 June.

Older People’s Day: A meeting has been arranged to discuss this with Mary Evans, Head of Communities and Equality, on the 22 June. Pam to invite Steve Lawless and Angie Greany to the meeting.                                          Action Pam
5
Secretary’s information
John B distributed Health & Safety instructions to those visiting Veolia on 27 May.


Visiting speakers: changes to the Speakers programme:
June 

Portslade Town Hall is the new venue


No speaker at this meeting: OPC will discuss Annual Report 

July

New venue: Conference Room 2, Jubilee Library. New date: 21 July


New speakers: City Clean, and meeting with Youth Council members

August
No speaker (previously agreed)

September
Speaker is Andy Painton, South Downs Health NHS Trust
October
New venue: the Meeting Room at Friends’ Meeting House

New speaker: Dr Tom Scanlon: Public health and OP
November
Foot Care Services (to be confirmed)
December
Ed Bassford: Community Transport (to be arranged)

Ed suggested the OPC have a social event. Agreed: a lunch following 24 November meeting, (including partners). Venue: the Bali Brasserie in Kingsway Court.


Harry will check if the OPC can meet the Mayor in December.
Action: Harry
Bob will give John B the name of someone to talk about deaf issues    Action Bob

John B reported a request from Juliette Buss, Education Consultant, asking the OPC to support an intergenerational heritage project over the coming year. Members were asked to read the handout and make comments at the next meeting. 
OPC could put her in touch with older people’s groups in the City. Harry said he was interested in being involved with the project.


Action: All

Overview & Scrutiny papers: John B asked for Members to receive and monitor OP issues in O&S papers. It was agreed as follows.

Jack – HOSC; Bob – Culture, Tourism & Enterprise; Ed – Adult Social Care;

John E and John B: between them they expect to be able to cover Environment & Community Safety, and Overview and Scrutiny.
6.
AGM
      


OPC Constitution: further discussion

Co-option: all agreed with Bob’s text to be added to the Constitution. 
Political Affiliation: This item, previous agreed, was re-visited.

Jim had proposed that Members should be able to state their political affiliation on their election manifesto, saying that it was important that the OPC is open and transparent. Jim agreed that politics do not play a part in the OPC work, but still believes that Members should tell the electorate about themselves.

Harry was not in favour and would prefer the OPC to be seen as non-political.


Francis was also not in favour, arguing that we represent an area without party politics coming into it. Ed was unsure but would prefer not to have to declare a political allegiance. Bob felt very strongly that the OPC is a non-political organisation: it is a strength to stay non-political. Jim withdrew his proposal.


Members agreed the revised list of revisions. The revised Constitution will be passed to Abraham Ghebre-Ghiorghis for formal approval. 
Action: Pam/John
7.
Visiting Speakers Amanda Marshall & Mike Ellis Martin       


Amanda works for the PCT in Community Pharmacy Development. The new pharmacy contract (since 2005) provides dispensing of medicines plus extra services: repeat dispensing; self-care; providing non-NHS medications; advice for vulnerable people (eg on nutrition); signposting to specialist groups; private consultations; weight management advice; Take as Directed: 4 Boots shops (Boundary Road, North Street, 7 Dials, Saltdean) provide this service assessing patient needs with a carer, etc. Enlarging the service is a challenge: many pharmacies prefer to dispense medicines; 20% want to offer enlarged services, but this reduces their income. 
Qs: Poor pharmacy service at Wellsbourne Health Centre? Initial problems are being addressed, plus a meeting with the local patients group. Warfarin clinics: the main contract is with Boots with a secondary contract to local chemists. The new system is bedding in. Pass complaints to Amanda. Who pays for the extra services? Mostly covered by NHS. Woodingdean needs a central community pharmacy.
Mike introduced himself - had worked with Boots and community pharmaceuticals for many years. Now employed at the University of Brighton and works with students in the community, helping people to understand their medication and to feel confident to ask questions about medication. 50% of medication is not used properly, cannot be re-used, so £5 billion is wasted each year. Mike asked the OPC for placements for these mature students. They have been to Age Concern and Sheltered Housing groups, students are always accompanied, and questions are referred to a Pharmacist. It was suggested that the OPD would be useful for the students. What controls are there on pharmacies? Inspections and legislation. Complaints go the PCT or the Royal Pharmaceutical Society. Poor quality leads to suspension or retraining.

Qs: Why do tablets all look the same? Pharmacists had to get the best price for drugs in a free market, and generic drugs are cheaper but look the same, but patients can request a particular brand. Ethnic minorities: are Pharmacists trained to deal with different minorities? They are, and students help with intergenerational and intercultural issues. Mike and Amanda approved of the OPC Medical Cards: community pharmacists could provide labels for the cards with medicine details.

Jack thanked Amanda and Mike for their presentations. 
8.
Annual report

To be discussed at next meeting.
9.
Work Plan        
      

To be discussed at next meeting.
10.
AOB
Ed deplored the closure of the Connaught Centre. Ed to liaise with John B re sending a letter to Mary Mears and the Head of City College.
Action: Ed/John
A cheque for £270 had been received from the Community and Voluntary Sector Forum in respect of fees due to the OPC. It will be paid into the OPC bank account.
    
  
Signed



Chair



Date    






